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TS IN THE YEAR 1864 TOGETHER WITH THE MESSAGES OF THE GOVERNOR LIST O
Son and his Governor, Story of the Man of Khorassan, his, i. 218.? ? ? ? ? O skinker of the vine-juice, let the cup 'twixt us go round, For in its
drinking is my hope and all I hold most dear..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ed. Story of the Barber's Fourth Brother clviii.Now the liefest of all things to
Mariyeh was the recitation of poems and verses and linked rhymes and the twanging [of the strings of the lute], and she was versed in all tongues;
so she took the letter and opening it, read that which was therein and apprehended its purport. Then she cast it on the ground and said, "O nurse, I
have no answer to make to this letter." Quoth the nurse, "Indeed, this is weakness in thee and a reproach unto thee, for that the people of the world
have heard of thee and still praise thee for keenness of wit and apprehension; so do thou return him an answer, such as shall delude his heart and
weary his soul." "O nurse," rejoined the princess, "who is this that presumeth upon me with this letter? Belike he is the stranger youth who gave my
father the rubies." "It is himself," answered the woman, and Mariyeh said, "I will answer his letter on such a wise that thou shalt not bring me other
than it [from him]." Quoth the nurse, "So be it." So the princess called for inkhorn and paper and wrote the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? We spent the
night in passing the cup, my mates and I, Till in the Eastward heaven the day-star did appear..? ? ? ? ? A damsel made for love and decked with
subtle grace; Thou'dst deem the very sun had borrowed from her face..[When the appointed day arrived], I arose and changing my clothes and
favour, donned sailor's apparel; then I took with me a purse full of gold and buying good [victual for the] morning-meal, accosted a boatman [at
Deir et Tin] and sat down and ate with him; after which said I to him, "Wilt thou hire me thy boat?" Quoth he, "The Commander of the Faithful
hath commanded me to be here;" and he told me the story of the concubines and how the Khalif purposed to drown them that day. When I heard
this from him, I brought out to him half a score dinars and discovered to him my case, whereupon quoth he to me, "O my brother, get thee empty
calabashes, and when thy mistress cometh, give me to know of her and I will contrive the trick.".73. The Woman's Trick against her Husband
dclviii.When the king heard this, his mind was occupied [with the story he had heard and that which the vizier promised him], and he bade the
latter depart to his own house..? ? ? ? ? How long did the heart for thy love that languished with longing endure A burden of passion, 'neath which
e'en mountains might totter and fail!.? ? ? ? ? Ye sleep; by Allah, sleep comes not to ease my weary lids; But from mine eyes, since ye have passed
away, the blood doth rain..Then she wept till her voice rose high and her lamentation was discovered [to those without]; after which she again
began to drink and plying the old man with wine, sang the following verses:.When the king heard this story, he smiled and it pleased him and he
bade the vizier go away to his own house..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? xa. The Old Woman and the Draper's Wife dccccxvii.46. The Loves of Budour and
Jubeir ben Umeir dlxxxvii.When it was the fourth night, there came the boy whom they were minded to circumcise, adorned with jewels such as
never saw eye nor heard ear of, and amongst the rest a crown of gold, set with pearls and jewels, the worth whereof was an hundred thousand
dinars. He sat down upon the throne and Tuhfeh sang to him, till the surgeon came and they circumcised him, in the presence of all the kings, who
showered on him great store of jewels and jacinths and gold. Queen Kemeriyeh bade the servants gather up all this and lay it in Tuhfeh's closet, and
it was [as much in value as] all that had fallen to her, from the first of the festival to the last thereof. Moreover, the Sheikh Iblis (whom God curse!)
bestowed upon Tuhfeh the crown worn by the boy and gave the latter another, whereat her reason fled. Then the Jinn departed, in order of rank,
whilst Iblis took leave of them, band by band..Presently up came the kings of the Jinn from every side and kissed the earth before the queen and
stood in her service; and she thanked them for this, but stirred not for one of them. Then came the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis (God curse him!) and
kissed the earth before her, saying, 'O my lady, may I not be bereft of these steps!' (229) O Sheikh Aboultawalf,' answered she, 'it behoveth thee to
thank the bounty of the Lady Tuhfeh, who was the cause of my coming.' 'True,' answered he and kissed the earth. Then the queen fared on [towards
the palace] and there [arose and] alighted upon the trees an hundred thousand birds of various colours. Quoth Tuhfeh, 'How many are these birds!'
And Queen Wekhimeh said to her, 'Know, O my sister, that this queen is called Queen Es Shuhba and that she is queen over all the Jinn from East
to West. These birds that thou seest are of her troops, and except they came in this shape, the earth would not contain them. Indeed, they came forth
with her and are present with her presence at this circumcision. She will give thee after the measure of that which hath betided thee (230) from the
first of the festival to the last thereof; and indeed she honoureth us all with her presence.'.? ? ? ? ? Would God thou knewst what I endure for love
of thee and how My vitals for thy cruelty are all forspent and dead!.? ? ? ? ? By Allah, but that I trusted that I should meet you again, Your
camel-leader to parting had summoned you in vain!.Accordingly, Shefikeh went out and repairing to the nurse's house, found her clad in apparel
other (100) than that which she had been wont to wear aforetime. So she saluted her and said to her, "Whence hadst thou this dress, than which
there is no goodlier?" "O Shefikeh," answered the nurse, "thou deemest that I have gotten (101) no good save of thy mistress; but, by Allah, had I
endeavoured for her destruction, I had done [that which was my right], for that she did with me what thou knowest (102) and bade the eunuch beat
me, without offence of me committed; wherefore do thou tell her that he, on whose behalf I bestirred myself with her, hath made me quit of her and
her humours, for that he hath clad me in this habit and given me two hundred and fifty dinars and promised me the like thereof every year and
charged me serve none of the folk.".And when she had made an end of her song, she wept sore..The folk marvelled at this story and as for the
prefect and El Melik ez Zahir, they said, 'Wrought ever any the like of this device?' And they marvelled with the utterest of wonderment Then arose
a third officer and said, 'Hear what betided me, for it is yet stranger and more extraordinary..? ? ? ? ? My juice among kings is still drunken for
wine And a present am I betwixt friends, young and old..When the prince saw her in this plight, he was as a sleeper awakened and said to her,
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"What hath befallen thee? Set out to me thy case." "God on thee," answered she, "nevermore send me to Mariyeh, and do thou protect me, so may
God protect thee from the fires of hell!" Then she related to him that which had bedded her with Mariyeh; which when he heard, there took him the
shamefastness of the generous and this was grievous unto him. The love of Mariyeh fled forth of his heart and he said to the nurse, "How much
hadst thou of Mariyeh every month?" "Ten dinars," answered she, and he said, "Be not concerned." Then he put his hand to his poke and bringing
out two hundred dinars, gave them to her and said, "Take this for a whole year's wage and turn not again to serve any one. When the year is out, I
will give thee two years' wage, for that thou hast wearied thyself with us and on account of the cutting off of thy dependence upon Mariyeh.".Now
this (155) was the francolin that bore witness against him.'.Presently, the king [of the city] was minded to go forth to his garden, (206) a-pleasuring,
and bade the cook forego him thither and appoint in his stead one who should dress meat for the king, so that, when he returned, he might find it
ready. So the cook fell a-considering of whom he should appoint and was bewildered concerning his affair. As he was on this wise, the old man
came to him and seeing him perplexed how he should do, said to him, 'Tell me what is in thy mind; belike, I may avail to relieve thee.' So he
acquainted him with the king's wishes and he said, 'Have no care for this, but leave me one of the serving-men and go thou in peace and surety, for
I will suffice thee of this.' So the cook departed with the king, after he had brought the old man what he needed and left him a man of the
guards..When the appointed day arrived, the chief of the police set apart for his officers a saloon, that had windows ranged in order and giving upon
the garden, and El Melik ez Zahir came to him, and he seated himself, he and the Sultan, in the alcove. Then the tables were spread unto them for
eating and they ate; and when the cup went round amongst them and their hearts were gladdened with meat and drink, they related that which was
with them and discovered their secrets from concealment. The first to relate was a man, a captain of the watch, by name Muineddin, whose heart
was engrossed with the love of women; and he said, 'Harkye, all ye people of [various] degree, I will acquaint you with an extraordinary affair
which befell me aforetime. Know that.After this, news came to the king of robbers in his land; so he set out in quest of them and ceased not to
follow after them, till he seized on them all, and behold, they were the [very] thieves who had despoiled him [and his wife] by the way and taken
his children. So he bade bring them before him, and when they came into his presence, he questioned them, saying, 'Where are the two boys ye
took on such a day?' Quoth they, 'They are with us and we will present them to our lord the king for slaves to serve him and give him wealth galore
that we have gotten together and divest ourselves of all that we possess and repent from sin and fight in thy service.' Abou Sabir, however, paid no
heed to their speech, but took all their good and bade put them all to death. Moreover, he took the two boys and rejoiced in them with an exceeding
joy, whereat the troops murmured among themselves, saying, 'Verily, this is a greater tyrant than his brother! There come to him a sort of robbers
and seek to repent and proffer two boys [by way of peace-offering], and he taketh the two boys and all their good and slayeth them!'.? ? ? ? ? How
oft I've waked, how many a cup of sorrow have I drained, Watching the stars of night go by, for sleepless languishment!.97. Dibil el Khuzai with
the Lady and Muslin ben el Welid ccccvii.Merchant, The Unlucky, i. 73..? ? ? ? ? Beauty on his cheek hath written, "Blest be Allah, He who
created this enchanting wight!".? ? ? ? ? And troubles, too, forsook us, who tears like dragons' blood, O lordings, for your absence had wept at
every pore..They abode thus awhile and presently she said, "Up to now we have not become drunken; let me pour out." So she took the cup and
gave him to drink and plied him with liquor, till he became drunken, when she took him and carried him into a closet. Then she came out, with his
head in her hand, what while I stood silent, fixing not mine eyes on hers neither questioning her of this; and she said to me, "What is this?" "I know
not," answered I; and she said, "Take it and cast it into the river." I obeyed her commandment and she arose and stripping herself of her clothes,
took a knife and cut the dead man's body in pieces, which she laid in three baskets, and said to me, "Throw them into the river.".? ? ? ? ? v. The
Stolen Purse dccccxcix."Except," continued the Khalif, "he were the enemy of God, he had wished for her in this world, so he might after [repent
and] return to righteous dealing. By Allah, he shall not come in to me! Who is at the door other than he?" Quoth Adi, "Jemil ben Mamer el Udhri
(51) is at the door;" and Omar said, "It is he who says in one of his odes" ... [And he recited the following:].? ? ? ? ? His love he'd have hid, but his
tears denounced him to the spy, For the heat of a red-hot coal that 'twixt his ribs did lie..All this while Meimoun's eye was upon her and presently
he said to her, 'Harkye, Tuhfeh! Sing to me.' But Queen Zelzeleh cried out at him and said, 'Desist, O Meimoun. Thou sufferest not Tuhfeh to pay
heed unto us.' Quoth he, 'I will have her sing to me.' And words waxed between them and Queen Zelzeleh cried out at him. Then she shook and
became like unto the Jinn and taking in her hand a mace of stone, said to him, 'Out on thee! What art thou that thou shouldst bespeak us thus? By
Allah, but for the king's worship and my fear of troubling the session and the festival and the mind of the Sheikh Iblis, I would assuredly beat the
folly out of thy head!' When Meimoun heard these her words, he rose, with the fire issuing from his eyes, and said, 'O daughter of Imlac, what art
thou that thou shouldst outrage me with the like of this talk?' 'Out on thee, O dog of the Jinn,' replied she, 'knowest thou not thy place?' So saying,
she ran at him and offered to strike him with the mace, but the Sheikh Iblis arose and casting his turban on the ground, said, 'Out on thee, O
Meimoun! Thou still dost with us on this wise. Wheresoever thou art present, thou troubleth our life! Canst thou not hold thy peace till thou goest
forth of the festival and this bride-feast (222) be accomplished? When the circumcision is at an end and ye all return to your dwelling-places, then
do as thou wilt. Out on thee, O Meimoun! Knowest thou not that Imlac is of the chiefs of the Jinn? But for my worship, thou shouldst have seen
what would have betided thee of humiliation and punishment; but by reason of the festival none may speak. Indeed thou exceedest: knowest thou
not that her sister Wekhimeh is doughtier than any of the Jinn? Learn to know thyself: hast thou no regard for thy life?'."When I [returned from my
sixth voyage, I] forswore travel and renounced commerce, saying in myself, 'What hath befallen me sufficeth me.' So I abode at home and passed
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my time in pleasance and delight, till, one day, as I sat at mine ease, plying the wine-cup [with my friends], there came a knocking at the door. The
doorkeeper opened and found without one of the Khalif's pages, who came in to me and said, 'The Commander of the Faithful biddeth thee to him.'
So I accompanied him to the presence of the Khalif and kissing the earth before him, saluted him. He bade me welcome and entreated me with
honour and said to me, 'O Sindbad, I have an occasion with thee, which I would have thee accomplish for me.' So I kissed his hand and said, 'O my
lord, what is the lord's occasion with the slave?' Quoth he, 'I would have thee go to the King of Serendib and carry him our letter and our present,
even as he sent us a present and a letter.'.Now the folk used to go in to her and salute her and crave her prayers; and it was her wont to pray for
none till he had confessed to her his sins, when she would seek pardon for him and pray for him that he might be healed, and he was straightway
made whole of sickness, by permission of God the Most High. [So, when the four sick men were brought in to her,] she knew them forthright,
though they knew her not, and said to them, ' Let each of you confess his sins, so I may crave pardon for him and pray for him.' And the brother
said, 'As for me, I required my brother's wife of herself and she refused; whereupon despite and folly (7) prompted me and I lied against her and
accused her to the townsfolk of adultery; so they stoned her and slew her unjustly and unrighteously; and this is the issue of unright and falsehood
and of the slaying of the [innocent] soul, whose slaughter God hath forbidden.'.? ? ? ? ? Rail not at the vicissitudes of Fate, For Fortune still spites
those who her berate..When she had made an end of her song, all who were present were moved to delight and El Abbas rejoiced in this. Then he
bade the second damsel sing somewhat on the like subject. So she came forward and tuning the strings of her harp, which was of balass ruby, (128)
warbled a plaintive air and improvising, sang the following verses;.? ? ? ? ? A moon is my love, in a robe of loveliness proudly arrayed, And the
splendours of new-broken day from his cheeks and his forehead shine clear..Then he looked at her and seeing her eyes fixed on the young
Damascene, for that in very deed he had ravished her with his beauty and grace, went up to the latter and said to him, "O my lord, art thou a
looker-on or a buyer? Tell me." Quoth Noureddin, "I am both looker-on and buyer. Wilt thou sell me yonder slave-girl for sixteen hundred dinars?"
And he pulled out the purse of gold. So the dealer returned, dancing and clapping his hands and saying, "So be it, so be it, or not [at all]!" Then he
came to the damsel and said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, shall I sell thee to yonder young Damascene for sixteen hundred dinars?" But she answered,
"No," of shamefastness before her master and the bystanders; whereupon the people of the bazaar and the slave-merchant departed, and Abou
Nuwas and Ali Noureddin arose and went each his own way, whilst the damsel returned to her master's house, full of love for the young
Damascene..? ? ? ? ? "The glory's not in those whom raiment rich makes fair, But those who still adorn the raiment that they wear.".The zephyr's
sweetness on the coppice blew, ii. 235..Relief of God, Of the Speedy, i. 174..?STORY OF THE MAN WHOSE CAUTION WAS THE CAUSE OF
HIS DEATH..? ? ? ? ? My outward of my inward testifies And this bears witness that that tells aright. (39).And the king bade him depart to his own
house..When she had made an end of her song, Sherareh was moved to exceeding delight and drinking off her cup, said to her, 'Well done, O gift of
hearts!' Then she ordered her an hundred dresses of brocade and an hundred thousand dinars and passed the cup to Queen Wekhimeh. Now she had
in her hand somewhat of blood-red anemone; so she took the cup from her sister and turning to Tuhfeh, said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, sing to me on this.'
Quoth she, 'I hear and obey,' and improvised the following verses:.I am content, for him I love, to all abide, iii. 25..Drink ever, O lovers, I rede you,
of wine, ii. 230..When he heard this, he came up to me and looking in my face, cried out and said, 'By Allah, this is my brother, the son of my
mother and father! Allah! Allah!' Then he loosed me from my bonds and kissed my head, and behold it was my friend who used to borrow money
of me. When I kissed his head, he kissed mine and said, 'O my brother, be not affrighted.' Then he called for my clothes [and money and restored to
me all that had been taken from me] nor was aught missing to me. Moreover, he brought me a bowl full of [sherbet of] sugar, with lemons therein,
and gave me to drink thereof; and the company came and seated me at a table. So I ate with them and he said to me, 'O my lord and my brother,
now have bread and salt passed between us and thou hast discovered our secret and [become acquainted with] our case; but secrets [are safe] with
the noble.' Quoth I, 'As I am a lawfully-begotten child, I will not name aught [of this] neither denounce [you!*]' And they assured themselves of me
by an oath. Then they brought me out and I went my way, scarce crediting but that I was of the dead..? ? ? ? ? k. The Prisoner and how God gave
him Relief . cccclxxxv.22. Alaeddin Abou esh Shamat ccl.Three Men and our Lord Jesus, The, i. 282..So he arose and taking his weaving gear,
sold it and bought with the price drugs and simples and wrought himself a carpet, with which they set out and journeyed to a certain village, where
they took up their abode. Then the man donned a physician's habit and fell to going round about the hamlets and villages and country parts; and he
began to earn his living and make gain. Their affairs prospered and their case was bettered; wherefore they praised God for their present ease and
the village became to them a home..When the king heard this story, he said, "How like is this to our own case!" Then he bade the vizier retire to his
lodging; so he withdrew to his house and on the morrow he abode at home [till the king should summon him to his presence.].? ? ? ? ? Peace upon
thee! Ah, how bitter were the severance from thee! Be not this thy troth-plight's ending nor the last of our delight!.? ? ? ? ? My heart with yearning
is ever torn and tortured without cease, Nor can my lids lay hold on sleep, that Sees from them away..? ? ? ? ? Me, till I stricken was therewith, to
love thou didst excite, And with estrangement now, alas! heap'st sorrows on my spright..The Twenty-Second Night of the Month..? ? ? ? ? By thy
ransom, (109) who dwellest alone in my heart, In despair for the loss of the loved one am I..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Ox and the Ass.God, Of the
Speedy Relief of, i. 174..Look at the moss-rose, on its branches seen, ii. 256..? ? ? ? ? When in the sitting-chamber we for merry-making sate, With
thine eyes' radiance the place thou didst illuminate.Speedy Relief of God, Of the, i. 174..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ea. Story of the Barber's First Brother
ci.Hind and his Vizier, The King of, ii. 105..? ? ? ? ? Had we thy coming known, we would for sacrifice Have poured thee out heart's blood or
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blackness of the eyes;.Algates ye are our prey become; this many a day and night, iii. 6..Presently, the idiot returned, with somewhat to add to his
hoard, but found it not; so he bethought him who had followed him and remembered that he had found the sharper aforesaid assiduous in sitting
with him and questioning him. So he went in quest of him, assured that he had taken the pot, and gave not over looking for him till he espied him
sitting; whereupon he ran to him and the sharper saw him. [Then the idiot stood within earshot] and muttered to himself and said, 'In the pot are
threescore dinars and I have with me other score in such a place and to-day I will unite the whole in the pot.' When the sharper heard him say this to
himself, muttering and mumbling after his fashion, he repented him of having taken the dinars and said, 'He will presently return to the pot and find
it empty; wherefore that (264) for which I am on the look-out will escape me; and meseemeth I were best restore the dinars [to their place], so he
may see them and leave all that is with him in the pot, and I can take the whole.'.Then he sat down again upon the throne of his kingship, whilst the
vizier stood before him, and they returned to their former estate, but they had nought of the [goods of the world]. So the king said to his vizier,
'How shall we avail to abide in this city, and we in this state of poverty?' And he answered, 'Be at thine ease and have no concern.' Then he singled
out one of the soldiers (255) and said to him, 'Send us thy service (256) for the year.' Now there were in the city fifty thousand subjects (257) and in
the hamlets and villages a like number; and the vizier sent to each of these, saying, 'Let each of you get an egg and lay it under a hen.' So they did
this and it was neither burden nor grievance to them..I marvel for that to my love I see thee now incline, iii. 112..? ? ? ? ? b. The Cook's Story (238)
cxxi.Melik (El) Ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers el Bunducdari and the Sixteen Officers of Police, ii. 117..When the king heard this, he bowed [his
head] in amazement and perplexity and sinking into a seat, clutched at his beard and shook it, till he came nigh to pluck it out. Then he arose
forthright and laid hands on the youth and clapped him in prison. Moreover, he took the eunuch also and cast them both into an underground
dungeon in his house, after which he went in to Shah Khatoun and said to her, 'Thou hast done well, by Allah, O daughter of nobles, O thou whom
kings sought in marriage, for the excellence of thy repute and the goodliness of the reports of thee! How fair is thy semblance! May God curse her
whose inward is the contrary of her outward, after the likeness of thy base favour, whose outward is comely and its inward foul, fair face and foul
deeds! Verily, I mean to make of thee and of yonder good-for-nought an example among the folk, for that thou sentest not thine eunuch but of
intent on his account, so that he took him and brought him into my house and thou hast trampled my head with him; and this is none other than
exceeding hardihood; but thou shall see what I will do with you.'.Therewithal the young man was moved to delight and exclaimed, "By Allah, thou
sayest well, O Sitt el Milan! Let me hear more." Then he handselled her with fifty dinars and they drank and the cups went round among them; and
her seller said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, this is the season of leave-taking; so let us hear somewhat on the subject." Accordingly she struck the lute
and avouching that which was in her heart, sang the following verses:.When the tither heard the old man's speech, he relented towards him and said
to him, 'O old man, I make thee a present of that which is due from thee, and do thou cleave to me and leave me not, so haply I may get of thee
profit that shall do away from me my errors and guide me into the way of righteousness.' So the old man followed him, and there met him another
with a load of wood. Quoth the tither to him, 'Pay what is due from thee.' And he answered, 'Have patience with me till to-morrow, for I owe the
hire of a house, and I will sell another load of wood and pay thee two days' tithe.' But he refused him this and the old man said to him, 'If thou
constrain him unto this, thou wilt enforce him quit thy country, for that he is a stranger here and hath no domicile; and if he remove on account of
one dirhem, thou wilt lose [of him] three hundred and threescore dirhems a year. Thus wilt thou lose the much in keeping the little.' Quoth the
tither, 'I give him a dirhem every month to the hire of his lodging.'.The Tenth Day..So saying, he went up to the princess and laying his hand upon
her heart, found it fluttering like a doveling and the life yet clinging to (112) her bosom. So he laid his hand upon her cheek, whereupon she opened
her eyes and beckoning to her maid, signed to her, as who should say, "Who is this that treadeth my carpet and transgresseth against me?" (113) "O
my lady," answered Shefikeh, "this is Prince El Abbas, for whose sake thou departest the world." When Mariyeh heard speak of El Abbas, she
raised her hand from under the coverlet and laying it upon his neck, inhaled his odour awhile. Then she sat up and her colour returned to her and
they sat talking till a third part of the night was past..The crown of the flow'rets am I, in the chamber of wine, And Allah makes mention of me
'mongst the pleasures divine; Yea, ease and sweet basil and peace, the righteous are told, In Eternity's Garden of sweets shall to bless them
combine. (223) Where, then, is the worth that in aught with my worth can compare And where is the rank in men's eyes can be likened to
mine?.Then the captain looked on her [and she pleased him]; so he took her for himself and she abode with him a whole year, doing her endeavour
in their service. till they became accustomed to her [and felt assured of her]. One night she plied them with drink and they drank [till they became
intoxicated]; whereupon she arose and took her clothes and five hundred dinars from the captain; after which she fetched a razor and shaved all
their chins. Then she took soot from the cooking-pots and blackening their faces withal, opened the doors and went out; and when the thieves
awoke, they abode confounded and knew that the woman had practised upon them.'"'.When the king returned from his journey, he questioned his
vizier of the affairs of his kingdom and the latter answered, 'All is well, O king, save a vile matter, which I have discovered here and wherewith I
am ashamed to confront the king; but, if I hold my peace thereof, I fear lest other than I discover it and I [be deemed to] have played traitor to the
king in the matter of my [duty of] loyal warning and my trust.' Quoth Dabdin, 'Speak, for thou art none other than a truth-teller, a trusty one, a loyal
counsellor in that which thou sayest, undistrusted in aught.' And the vizier said, 'O king, this woman to whose love thy heart cleaveth and of whose
piety thou talkest and her fasting and praying, I will make plain to thee that this is craft and guile.' At this, the king was troubled and said, 'What is
to do?' 'Know,' answered the vizier, 'that some days after thy departure, one came to me and said to me, "Come, O vizier, and look." So I went to
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the door of the [queen's] sleeping-chamber and beheld her sitting with Aboulkhair, her father's servant, whom she favoureth, and she did with him
what she did, and this is the manner of that which I saw and heard.'.? ? ? ? ? O friends, the East wind waxes, the morning draweth near; A plaintive
voice (114) bespeaks me and I rejoice to hear..? ? ? ? ? Would he were not, who sundered us upon the parting-day! How many a body hath he slain,
how many a bone laid bare!.? ? ? ? ? s. The House with the Belvedere dccccxcv.When the prince came before him, he sought of him his daughter in
marriage, and the king said, 'Indeed, thou art her equal, but none dare name a man to her, because of her aversion to men.' So the prince pitched his
tents under the windows of the princess's palace, till one day he got hold of one of her favourite slave-girls and gave her wealth galore. Quoth she
to him, 'Hast thou a wish?' 'Yes,' answered he and acquainted her with his case; and she said, 'Indeed thou puttest thyself in peril.' Then he abode,
flattering himself with false hopes, till all that he had with him was gone and the servants fled from him; whereupon quoth he to one in whom he
trusted, 'I am minded to go to my country and fetch what may suffice me and return hither.' And the other answered, 'It is for thee to decide.' So
they set out to return, but the way was long to them and all that the prince had with him was spent and his company died and there abode but one
with him, on whom he loaded what remained of the victual and they left the rest and fared on. Then there came out a lion and ate the servant, and
the prince abode alone. He went on, till his beast stood still, whereupon he left her and fared on afoot till his feet swelled..THE TEN VIZIERS; OR
THE HISTORY OF KING AZADBEKHT AND HIS SON. (94).? ? ? ? ? How long, O Fate, wilt thou oppress and baffle me?.The Nineteenth
Night of the Month..Now there was in the camp a wise woman, (11) and she questioned him of the new-born child, if it was male or female. Quoth
he, 'It is a girl;' and she said, 'She shall do whoredom with a hundred men and a journeyman shall marry her and a spider shall slay her.' When the
journeyman heard this, he returned upon his steps and going in to the woman, took the child from her by wile and slit its paunch. Then he fled forth
into the desert at a venture and abode in strangerhood what [while] God willed..By Allah, but that I trusted that I should meet you again, ii. 266..? ?
? ? ? b. The Fakir and his Pot of Butter dcx.? ? ? ? ? The billows of thy love o'erwhelm me passing sore; I sink and all in vain for succour I
implore..By Him whom I worship, indeed, I swear, O thou that mine eye dost fill, ii. 213..20. Haroun er Reshid and the three Poets ccccxxxii.Then
said the king, "Hast thou a need we may accomplish unto thee? For indeed we are exceeding beholden to thee for that which thou didst in the
matter of Hudheifeh and his folk." And he let cast over him a mantle of Egyptian satin, worth an hundred dinars. Moreover, he bade his treasurer
give him a thousand dinars and said to him, "O youth, take this in part of that which thou deserves! of us; and if thou prolong thy sojourn with us,
we will give thee slaves and servants." El Abbas kissed the earth and said, "O king, may grant thee abiding prosperity, I deserve not all this." Then
he put his hand to his poke and pulling out two caskets of gold, in each of which were rubies, whose value none could tell, gave them to the king,
saying, "O king, God cause thy prosperity to endure, I conjure thee by that which God hath vouchsafed thee, heal my heart by accepting these two
caskets, even as I have accepted thy present." So the king accepted the two caskets and El Abbas took his leave and went away to the
bazaar..'Twere fitter and better my loves that I leave, For, if the eye see not, the heart will not grieve..? ? ? ? ? Thou whose desire possesseth my
soul, the love of whom Hold on my reins hath gotten and will not let me free,.Meanwhile, she prayed to God the Most High that He would establish
her innocence in the eyes of her husband and the folk. So He sent down upon her husband's brother a sore disease and none knew a remedy for him;
wherefore he said to his brother, ' In such a city is a pious woman, a recluse, and her prayers are answered; so do thou carry me to her, that she may
pray for me and God (to whom belong might and majesty) may make me whole of this sickness.' Accordingly, he took him up and fared on with
him, till they came to the village where dwelt the old man, who had rescued the woman from the pit and carried her to his dwelling and tended her
there, [till she recovered]..115. The Angel of Death and the King of the Children of Israel cccclxiii.When the king saw this, he cried out and his
wife wept in the ship and offered to cast herself into the sea; but the Magian bade the sailors lay hands on her. So they seized her and it was but a
little while ere the night darkened and the ship disappeared from the king's eyes; whereupon he swooned away for excess of weeping and
lamentation and passed his night bewailing his wife and children..The head wept exceeding sore and said, 'O my lady, indeed thou hast solaced my
heart, and I have nought but my life; so take it.' Quoth she, 'An I but knew that thou wouldst bring me news of my lord Er Reshid, it were liefer to
me than the empery of the world.' And the head answered her, saying, 'It shall be done as thou desirest.' Then it disappeared and returning to her at
the last of the night, said, 'Know, O my lady, that I have been to thy palace and have questioned one of the haunters thereof of the case of the
Commander of the Faithful and that which befell him after thee; and he said, "When the Commander of the Faithful came to Tuhfeh's lodging and
found her not and saw no sign of her, he buffeted his face and head and rent his clothes. Now there was in thy lodging the eunuch, the chief of thy
household, and he cried out at him, saying, 'Bring me Jaafer the Barmecide and his father and brother forthright.' The eunuch went out, confounded
in his wit for fear of the Commander of the Faithful, and whenas he came to Jaafer, he said to him, 'Come to the Commander of the Faithful, thou
and thy father and brother.' So they arose in haste and betaking themselves to the Khalif's presence, said to him, 'O Commander of the Faithful,
what is to do?' Quoth he, 'There is that to do which overpasseth description. Know that I locked the door and taking the key with me, betook myself
to the daughter of mine uncle, with whom I lay the night; but, when I arose in the morning and came and opened the door, I found no sign of
Tuhfeh.' 'O Commander of the Faithful,' rejoined Jaafer, 'have patience, for that the damsel hath been snatched away, and needs must she return,
seeing she took the lute with her, and it is her [own] lute. The Jinn have assuredly carried her off and we trust in God the Most High that she will
return.' Quoth the Khalif, ' This (221) is a thing that may nowise be' And he abode in her lodging, eating not neither drinking, what while the
Barmecides besought him to go forth to the folk; and he weepeth and abideth on this wise till she shall return." This, then, is that which hath
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betided him after thee.'.Then they spread him a prayer-carpet and he prayed. Now he knew not how to pray and gave not over bowing and
prostrating himself, [till he had prayed the prayers] of twenty inclinations, (21) pondering in himself the while and saying, "By Allah, I am none
other than the Commander of the Faithful in very sooth! This is assuredly no dream, for all these things happen not in a dream." And he was
convinced and determined in himself that he was Commander of the Faithful; so he pronounced the Salutation (22) and made an end (23) of his
prayers; whereupon the slaves and slave-girls came round about him with parcels of silk and stuffs (24) and clad him in the habit of the Khalifate
and gave him the royal dagger in his hand. Then the chief eunuch went out before him and the little white slaves behind him, and they ceased not
[going] till they raised the curtain and brought him into the hall of judgment and the throne-room of the Khalifate. There he saw the curtains and
the forty doors and El Ijli and Er Recashi (25) and Ibdan and Jedim and Abou Ishac (26) the boon-companions and beheld swords drawn and lions
(27) encompassing [the throne] and gilded glaives and death-dealing bows and Persians and Arabs and Turks and Medes and folk and peoples and
Amirs and viziers and captains and grandees and officers of state and men of war, and indeed there appeared the puissance of the house of Abbas
(28) and the majesty of the family of the Prophet..6. Story of the Hunchback xxv.So Abdulmelik went away to his house, whither he found that the
money had foregone him, and on the morrow Jaafer presented himself before the Khalif and acquainted him with what had passed and that he had
appointed Abdulmelik's son governor of Egypt and had promised him his daughter in marriage. Er Reshid approved of this and confirmed the
appointment and the marriage. [Then he sent for the young man] and he went not forth of the palace of the Khalif till he wrote him the patent [of
investiture with the government] of Egypt; and he let bring the Cadis and the witnesses and drew up the contract of marriage..Upon the parting day
our loves from us did fare, iii. 114..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ja. Story of David and Solomon dcccxcix.? ? ? ? ? Nay, at daybreak I drink of the
wind-freshened wine And prostrate me (59) instead in the dawn-whitened air..As for Belehwan, when he fled and fortified himself, his power
waxed amain and there remained for him but to make war upon his father, who had cast his affection upon the child and used to rear him on his
knees and supplicate God the Most High that he might live, so he might commit the commandment to him. When he came to five years of age, the
king mounted him on horseback and the people of the city rejoiced in him and invoked on him length of life, so he might take his father's leavings
(130) and [heal] the heart of his grandfather..139. Khuzeimeh ben Bishr and Ikrimeh el Feyyas dclxxxii.? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? Until they left my heart
on fire without allay..When the morning morrowed, the draper went out, still angered against his wife, and the old woman returned to her and
found her changed of colour, pale of face, dejected and heart-broken. [So she questioned her of the cause of her dejection and she told her how her
husband was angered against her (as she supposed) on account of the burns in the turban-cloth.] "O my daughter," rejoined the old woman, "be not
concerned; for I have a son, a fine-drawer, and he, by thy life, shall fine-draw [the holes] and restore the turban-cloth as it was. "The wife rejoiced
in her saying and said to her, "And when shall this be?" "To-morrow, if it please God the Most High," answered the old woman, "I will bring him
to thee, at the time of thy husband's going forth from thee, and he shall mend it and depart forth-right." Then she comforted her heart and going
forth from her, returned to the young man and told him what had passed..Sitt el Milah, Noureddin Ali of Damascus and, iii. 3..? ? ? ? ? h. The Drop
of Honey dcccclxxxvi.To return to the queen his wife. When the Magian fled with her, he proffered himself to her and lavished unto her wealth
galore, but she rejected his suit and was like to slay herself for chagrin at that which had befallen and for grief for her separation from her husband.
Moreover, she refused meat and drink and offered to cast herself into the sea; but the Magian shackled her and straitened her and clad her in a gown
of wool and said to her, 'I will continue thee in misery and abjection till thou obey me and consent to my wishes.' So she took patience and looked
for God to deliver her from the hand of that accursed one; and she ceased not to travel with him from place to place till he came with her to the city
wherein her husband was king and his goods were put under seal..? ? ? ? ? May the place of my session ne'er lack thee I Oh, why, My heart's love,
hast thou saddened my mind and mine eye? (108).? ? ? ? ? It rests with him to heal me; and I (a soul he hath Must suffer that which irks it), go
saying, in my fear.? ? ? ? ? His eyelids' sorcery from mine eyes hath banished sleep; since he From me departed, nought see I except a drowsy fair.
(137).? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Physician Douban xi.108. Aboukir the Dyer and Abousir the Barber dccclxvii.132. Sindbad the Sailor and Sindbad
the Porter dxxxvi.15. The Cat and the Crow cl.? ? ? ? ? c. The Fishes and the Crab dcxi.Now this letter was written with ultramarine upon the skin
of the hog-deer, the which is goodlier than parchment or paper and inclineth unto yellow, and was to the following effect: 'From the King of Hind,
before whom are a thousand elephants and on the battlements of his palace a thousand jewels, [to the Khalif Haroun er Reshid, greeting]. To
proceed: (209) we send thee some small matter of presents, which do thou accept and be to us as a brother and a friend, for that the love of thee
aboundeth in our heart and we would have thee to know that we look to thee for an answer. Indeed, we are sharers with thee in love and fear,
ceasing (210) never to do thee honour; and for a beginning, we send thee the Book of the Quintessence of Balms and a present after the measure of
that which is fallen to our lot. Indeed, this is unworthy of thy rank, but we beseech thee, O brother, to favour us by accepting it, and peace be on
thee!'.? ? ? ? ? All things, indeed, that betide to you are fore-ordered of God; Yet still in your deeds is the source to which their fulfilment is due..? ?
? ? ? My flower a marvel on your heads doth show, Yet homeless (237) am I in your land, I trow..? ? ? ? ? Deem not, O youth, that I to thee incline;
indeed, no part Have I in those who walk the ways, the children of the tent. (87).Tither, The Unjust King and the, i. 273..The Tenth Night of the
Month..When King El Aziz heard the damsel's song, her speech and her verses pleased him and he said to El Abbas, "O my son, verily, these
damsels are weary with long versifying, and indeed they make us yearn after the dwellings and the homesteads with the goodliness of their songs.
Indeed, these five have adorned our assembly with the excellence of their melodies and have done well in that which they have said before those
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who are present; wherefore we counsel thee to enfranchise them for the love of God the Most High." Quoth El Abbas, "There is no commandment
but thy commandment;" and he enfranchised the ten damsels in the assembly; whereupon they kissed the hands of the king and his son and
prostrated themselves in thanksgiving to God the Most High. Then they put off that which was upon them of ornaments and laying aside the lutes
[and other] instruments of music, clave to their houses, veiled, and went not forth. (144)."Know, O my lord," answered she, "that I am a maiden
oppressed of my father, for that he misspeaketh of me and saith to me, 'Thou art foul of favour and it befitteth not that thou wear rich clothes; for
thou and the slave-girls, ye are equal in rank, there is no distinguishing thee from them.' Now he is a rich man, having wealth galore, [and saith not
on this wise but] because he is a niggard and grudgeth the spending of a farthing; [wherefore he is loath to marry me,] lest he be put to somewhat of
charge in my marriage, albeit God the Most High hath been bountiful to him and he is a man puissant in his time and lacking nothing of the goods
of the world." "Who is thy father," asked the young merchant, "and what is his condition?" And she replied, "He is the Chief Cadi of the Supreme
Court, under whose hand are all the Cadis who administer justice in this city.".103. Julnar of the Sea and her Son King Bedr Basim of Persia
dccxciv.Pease on thee! Would our gaze might light on thee once more! ii. 89..Full many a man incited me to infidelity, i. 205..When the king heard
his speech, he turned to him and said, "It is grievous to me, O vizier of good counsel." And he told him that the [other] sages testified [to the
correctness of their fellow's interpretation of the dream]; whereupon Er Rehwan sighed and knew that the king went in fear of him; but he showed
him fortitude and said to him, "God assain the king! My counsel is that the king accomplish his commandment and execute his ordinance, for that
needs must death be and it is liefer to me that I die, oppressed, than that I die, an oppressor. But, if the king see fit to defer the putting of me to
death till the morrow and will pass this night with me and take leave of me, when the morrow cometh, the king shall do what he will.".Ilan Shah
and Abou Temam, Story of, i. 126..It chanced one day that he fell in upon a company of folk and they overcame him by dint of numbers and taking
him prisoner, pinioned him and carried him to the lord of that country. The latter saw his fashion and grace and misdoubting of him, said, 'This is
no robber's favour. Tell me truly, O youth, who thou art.' Bihzad thought shame to acquaint him with his condition and chose rather death for
himself; so he answered, 'I am nought but a thief and a bandit.' Quoth the king, 'It behoveth us not to act hastily in the matter of this youth, but that
we look into his affair, for that haste still engendereth repentance.' So he imprisoned him in his palace and assigned him one who should serve
him..Daughter of the Poor Old Man, The Rich Man who married his Fair, i. 247..The Fifth Night of the Month
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